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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
March 18, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford, John Crescimbeni (arr. 1:24), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson (arr. 1:27)
Also: Phillip Peterson, Trista Straits, Kyle Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Ronnie Belton, Angela Moyer,  Judy Garrard, Patti Coleman, Janice Billy – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:15 p.m.
Council Member Boyer convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
Recap of bill status
The BJP/completed project/zero balance closeout bill (2015-113) was passed by City Council last week. The BJB/completed project/remaining balance to be transferred to BJP reserve account bill (2015-193) is in committee, as are the BJP/completed project/remaining funds to be returned to BJP council district account bill (2015-194) and the non-BJP/completed council district project/remaining funds to be returned to account of origin bill (2015-195). Ms. Boyer announced that Deputy Managing General Counsel Peggy Sidman has sent her notebook containing all of the bills and attachments has been sent to the Copy Center and copies will be produced for all council members. Others who are interested may request a copy at their own expense, or may obtain an electronic copy.
The four stormwater-related bills (2015-196, -197, -198 and -199) were filed today for introduction in City Council next week. Ms. Boyer said that she chose to file 2015-198, the bill dealing with additional funding for Drainage System Rehabilitation and the BMAP nutrient reduction credit trading, as it was proposed to the committee several weeks ago because even though there is another bill pending before the Council that authorizes a water quality credit purchase from JEA, it does not appear likely that the amount the City is going to expend on that purchase is going to go up this year, so the proposed re-appropriated use of funds should be fine. 
BJP/JTA ordinance
Ms. Boyer said that this ordinance had not yet been filed because there are still some discrepancies in the descriptions of several projects that got transferred from the City list to JTA and further research needs to be done on what segments are already completed or what segments will be abandoned and never done. There is a chance the research could be completed in time for the bill to be introduced on an addendum to the agenda next week.

Council district project reviews
Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office reported that she has completed reviews with 12 of the 14 district council members, 1 review is partially complete, and she has not met with one council member. Phillip Peterson of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that his office should be finished with their research on accounts of origin for some of the funding by the next meeting in 2 weeks. Ms. Boyer noted that the committee had previously determined that it would review the project lists and prepare a bill for introduction regardless of whether the last 2 council member reviews are fully completed or not. Peggy Sidman has prepared a template ordinance awaiting the necessary exhibits. Ms. Boyer recommended that there be at least 2 exhibits – 1 showing remaining project balances being returned to council district-specific accounts and another showing project balances being returned to general citywide accounts.  Angela Moyer explained the accounting intricacies of identifying funds and subfunds of different types on the exhibits.
Next meeting
The committee will meet not next Wednesday, March 25th, due to the rescheduling of the City Council meeting.  Timing of a meeting the following week (a Council “fifth week” when meetings normally are not scheduled) was discussed in recognition of the need to approve additional bills for introduction by the first Council meeting in April in order to complete the committee’s work by the end of the Council year in June. The committee will be polled about availability for a “fifth week” meeting, preferably on Monday, March 30th.
Subfund status review updates
Subfund 321: Judy Garrard of the Finance Department explained that the City was utilizing the JEA’s commercial paper short-term borrowing program to expedite a quick start to construction of River City Renaissance projects and entered into an agreement with the JEA regarding an even split of any savings realized below the projected cost of long-term bonds for the projects produced by the use of the commercial paper vehicle.  She believes, but does not yet have definitive proof, that the $1.9 transferred from Subfund 321 to JEA, discussed at last week’s meeting, is a result of that savings sharing agreement. Research will continue.

Subfund 322: Daryl Joseph of the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department reported that research continues on whether the trees on the property acquired from Norfolk Southern were cut and, if so, where the proceeds from that sale were deposited. Angela Moyer stated that the City never spent the Banking Fund authorization for the purchase of that property and acquired the property via some other means or funding source, making it problematic to post tree sale revenue, if there is any, against that purchase authorization.
The committee discussed the loan from the City’s self-insurance fund that flowed through Subfund 322 as an incentive to the developers of the former Adam’s Mark (now Hyatt Regency) hotel on Coastline Drive. There is capacity in 322 to repay the self-insurance fund either in a lump sum or by annual payments. Ms. Moyer pointed out that each year the General Fund provides over $1 million to make the loan repayment to the self-insurance fund, so using Subfund 322 as the source for a lump sum payoff makes sense. A discussion ensued about the Adam’s Mark deal and how the self-insurance fund has been reimbursed for the loan over the years. It was suggested that contact be made with the Office of Economic Development to ensure that they are fully aware of the 1% room surcharge to repay the loan and are monitoring its progress. Kyle Billy noted that the agreement with the hotel provides for an extension of the agreement if the surcharge does not meet the full amount of the loan payments in the original term. Ms. Moyer explained that the Finance Department could pay off the loan administratively by transferring funds from Subfund 322 to Subfund 561 without any General Fund involvement and therefore no need for City Council legislation.  Mr. Billy stated that an ordinance authorizing the transfer would provide a readily searchable public record of this transaction.
Subfund 331
Patti Coleman of the Finance Department reported that most of the hard work has been done on researching the grants in this subfund and approximately $400,000 in remaining balances can be swept for potential reallocation, $52,000 in the 328 capital projects fund and the remainder in the General Fund. There is one grant from 2013 that is still being researched. Angela Moyer described how the department deals with grants where revenue comes in short of the budgeted amount and adjusts budgetary authority.

The committee authorized Ms. Moyer to clean up the posting of the $400,000 Norma Williams ash site remediation in the 44F subfund.

Five Year Road Program redistribution
John Pappas, Director of Operations for the Public Works Department, distributed three maps of roadway improvements by council district over the past 5 years (resurfacing, microsurfacing, rejuvenation), including a table of expenditures for resurfacing by district.  Mr. Pappas also distributed a table of funds within the Five Year Road Program that are available for redistribution among the categories, to which the committee posed no objections.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston has drafted a bill to revise the City’s sidewalk fund as discussed by the committee last week, which will be introduced at next week’s Council meeting to create a special revenue fund.
Ms. Boyer said that her research shows that annual developer concurrency reservation fees should be deposited into fair share accounts and not into the General Fund, given the wording of the authorization for the reservations and subsequent credits. She invited anyone knowing of revenue streams that don’t seem to be getting deposited into the proper accounts should bring those to the committee’s attention.

Ms. Boyer said she didn’t know if the special committee would be involved in making recommendations about where to reallocate capital funds that have been identified as available for re-use or if, because of the impending budget process, that reallocation will be done in the FY15-16 CIP process. The Policy Subcommittee will need to get to work in the near future on proposals to rectify issues the committee has identified and to improve policies and processes.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:13 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   3.18.15   Posted 5:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    3.18.15
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    3.18.15
3

